5 February 2013

Dear Mr Abbott,
I have just read your “Our Plan Real Solutions for Australians” document. There is one issue in particular that I am most concerned with. That is as I believe your failure to deal with Australia’s alarming poverty rate.

Mr Abbott, no doubt you are aware there are 1 in 8 people are now living in poverty (OECD) . There are almost 800,000 children in poverty. As reported by ACOSS,  over 100,000 sole parents on the parenting payment will be between $60 and $100 a week worse off as of Feb 2013. The ABC noted that,  “The Senate has passed the Federal Government's contentious changes to the single parent payment. From next year people will now be moved from the single parent payment to the dole once their youngest child turns eight. But only the Greens and the Independent Senators John Madigan and Nick Xenophon voted against the Government. The new regulations are due to start in January, and will mean those affected would lose about $56 a week.” 
This is an alarming cut given that almost 300,000 children are living in poverty with sole parents and almost 600,000 children are now living in poverty. Surely you are aware of this and yet as I understand it you have not addressed these problems. Your party did not vote against such cuts!
Furthermore Mr Abbott, (as noted by ACOSS), I am sure you are aware that the Newstart Allowance ($243 per week, $263 for sole parents) and Parenting Payment ($321pw) are almost below the poverty line. The Melbourne Institute of Applied Economic and Social Research has identified the poverty line for a single person (no housing) as $227.58. The poverty line for a single parent and two children is $457.64. You will see that the allowances paid to those out of work and single parents is such that those people and children have very little chance of ever getting out of poverty.

I would hope that you have addressed these issues and that I have simply missed them in your report just released. As a charity who deals with hundreds of homeless people and single parents each week in a very small part of Australia, I am most concerned. 

According to ACOSS (2009), “most sole parent families live on low incomes – over 70% are in the bottom 40% of Australian households ranked by income. It is well known that sole parent families on social security payments face a high risk of poverty. $550 per week is usually not enough to meet basic living costs for a family of three. Around two thirds of sole parent families rent their homes and it is now common for rents for 3 bedroom properties in capital cities to exceed half this income ($275 pw).
The Social Policy Research Centre (University of NSW) reported in a recent survey; “ sole parents and their children often have to go without the essentials of life. 43% of Parenting Payment recipients lacked a decent and secure home, 57% could not pay a utility bill in the last 12 months, 56% lacked $500 in emergency savings, 54% could not afford necessary dental treatment, 24% could not afford up to date school books and clothes, and 40% could not afford a hobby or leisure activity for their children.
I am about to start a media campaign as to why Australia has such wealth and yet 13% of our population (including children) are living in poverty. And there appears to be no support for these people from the Federal government. Unfortunately unless you can advise me otherwise, it appears that there is no support from the Liberals for these sole parents, children and millions of others who are now below the poverty line. Our homeless rate according to the latest census is also up 8% since 2006. To live in poverty with seemingly no hope is so sad.
Mr Abbott, there are millions of adults and children literally starving in one of the wealthiest countries of the world and you have the opportunity to fix that. I am alarmed that it appears you have no concrete plan to address poverty which is growing at an alarming rate in our wealthy country.
I look forward to you reply

John Lee PHF,

 President
You Have A Friend.
2012 Pride of Australia Medal - Community Spirit 
2011 Tweed Volunteer of the Year,
Paul Harris Fellow (Rotary International)
